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Editorial
Dear Readers

A hearty welcome to the April Edition, number 493. Our long journey back to 
normal continues apace, perhaps I should say the new normal, as I guess the old 
normal is now something well and truly consigned to the history books.

Well, whichever normal comes to pass, Wedmore will undoubtedly continue to 
be an exemplary place to live and this edition contains full details of all the many 
activities and ‘restarts’ planned to get us back to enjoying the traditional summers 
we have come to know and love.

Now please forgive me for repeating myself for a third time, but we, the IoW News, 
need a new Treasurer to replace John Rook who is retiring in July, so please can I ask 
again for someone to come forward and take this crucial role on.

As always, thank you to the many people who have contributed towards this 
Edition, either via content, logistics or in one of the many supporting roles. A special 
welcome to Lindy Richardson whose first contribution to the Tasty Morsels Feature 
is a recipe for a delicious Chocolate and Maple Syrup Pudding.

Happy reading and above all, stay safe.
Bill

Deadline for May Edition: 1 April 2021
Contact the Wedmore News

Editorial Copy / Items for Publication 
Bill Sutton, Culverhays, 9 Combe Batch, Wedmore BS28 4DU (710475) 

Email editorwedmorenews@gmail.com

What’s On Listings and Contact Details for your Club / Organisation 
Liz Henderson, 12 Church Street, Wedmore. BS28 4AB (01934 713196) 

Email whatsonwedmorenews@gmail.com

Photos and Features 
Liz Sweeney, Cheddar Road Farm House, Cheddar Rd, Cocklake (01934 244435) 

Email photoswedmorenews@gmail.com

Advertising Copy 
Isle of Wedmore News, The Council Rooms, Grants Lane, Wedmore BS28 4EA 

Email mail@johnandjillmorse.co.uk (712160)

Distribution Enquiries 
John Cousins at cousins389@btinternet.com (712565)

The Isle of Wedmore News welcomes all contributions and letters. It should be noted however that the 
views expressed are those of individual contributors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the editors, or 
represent any particular standpoint on the part of the publication.
Wedmore News is digital! Each edition will be published on The Isle of Wedmore 
Website, www.theisleofwedmore.net. If you are a contributor who for copyright reasons 
does not want your entry included, please make this clear when sending it to the editor.
The editors also reserve the right to edit or amend any contribution for reasons of space, conformity, legibility 
or legality.
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Front Cover
This month’s cover is slightly different in that it is based on the cover of a Wedmore 
Cookbook that Green Wedmore intends to produce for the Christmas season. The 
cover was designed by Orange Cat Graphic Design. You can find more information 
– including how you might be able to contribute - in the News section.

Liz Sweeney

News
Parish Council Business
The February meeting of 2021 was once again held via Zoom video conferencing and 
at the time of writing no-one has any idea when face to face meetings can resume. 
The meeting started with the Chairman welcoming a new Councillor. Cllr Jonathan 
Newton represents the Blackford Ward on the Council which is now at full strength. 
Members heard from the County Councillor, David Huxtable that Somerset had 
delivered more Covid vaccinations than anywhere else in the country. Members agreed 
to continue the share of funding for the 67 bus route. Part of the running costs are 
shared by the County Council and all parishes along the bus route between Burnham 
and Wells. The Council was updated on the proposed community woodland behind 
Worthington Close. Tree planting had started and protective fencing would be installed 
where appropriate. Green Wedmore was given a grant towards the production of a 
cookbook and members also agreed to fund the production of safety signs designed 
by children to be placed in the Blackford area.

Henry Butt Trophy 2020
There is still time to nominate an individual or group for this annual award. The 
winner will be decided at the May meeting of the Council.

Rod Pring, Parish Clerk 
Wedmore Parish Council, Grant’s Lane, Wedmore Somerset BS28 4EA 

Telephone 713087, email: wedmoreparishcouncil@gmail.com

Strongvox Homes Planning Application
Yesterday morning I attended a meeting of the Sedgemoor District 
Council Development Management Committee via a video 
conference call. I was joined by Keith Bulnois, Isle of Wedmore 
Society and Cllr Will Human. All three of us spoke against 
the plans to build a further 38 homes on land near the First 
School. Sadly the committee decided to allow the application 
to proceed. The Parish Council is doing its level best to fully 
support the Neighbourhood Plan but unfortunately Sedgemoor has the final say on 
these matters. We will continue to keep fighting our corner wherever we can.

Sue Worrall
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RACHELLE
mobile hairstylist

hairstyling
in the comfort of
your own home

for appointments
please call:

07866 732760

01934 750947

(559)(688)

Hedging

Treework

Fencing

Turfing

Grass cutting & maintenance

Services include:
Treework | Stump Grinding

Fencing | Turfing | Logs
Garden and Ground Maintenance

Avant and Operator Hire

We also offer one-off or regular contracts,
Domestic and Commercial 

CCoonnttaacctt  DDaann  0077882277  332288887744  

oorr  eemmaaiill  ddaann@@aa11ggaarrddeenniinngg..ccoo..uukk

wweebb  wwwwww..aa11ggaarrddeenniinngg..ccoo..uukk

Stump grinding

A1 Gardening ad.qxp_Layout 1  17/02/2021  11:02  Page 1

(696)
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LIVE LOCALLY | SHOP LOCALLY | WORK LOCALLY
boroughmall@btconnect.com

Tel: 01934 713130 (answerphone)

THE BOROUGH MALL

WEDMORE

The Borough Mall offers an ideal destination for gifts, furnishings and 
materials, post office, hairdressing, beauty, chiropody, fresh fish, shoes, 
bags, ladies fashion, handmade jewellery and a deli offering coffees and 

lunches.

We also have to let from time to time offices and industrial units in the 
parish of Wedmore

(519)

Somerset Sparkling Wine 
……………………………. 

From grapes grown on the 
south-facing slopes of the 

Isle of Wedmore 

Available direct from the 
vineyard or from  the Village 

Store and the Swan 

mowbartonestate.co.uk  
07919100455      

Free local delivery  
(592)
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Report from District Councillors
I believe last month I rather contradicted myself by saying I hadn’t got much to report, 
then wrote a page!!! Sometimes we are busier than we realise.

To say that we are disappointed by the SDC planning committee’s decision to 
support Phase 3 at The Grange, is an understatement. Contrary to some residents’ 
beliefs, both Will and myself were absolutely against this latest application by 
Strongvox, and Will spoke at committee on my behalf, as did Sue Worrall and Keith 
Boulnois. I had made myself rather unpopular with the SDC planners and have been 
banging the drum at Duncan Harvey, amongst others, about the actual need for more 
affordable houses, which aren’t by any stretch of the imagination actually affordable 
at all!! It beggars belief that this application got through, but there, in my opinion, is 
only one place to look, and that is at the committee.

The planners are following policy, set by Government, and are therefore doing 
their jobs correctly. The committee, however, seem to have their own agenda, seem 
to vote politically in groups and don’t pay much regard for the people who actually 
live in the area that is being developed. Also it is my belief that there is a certain 
amount of animosity towards Wedmore as a whole, whether through jealousy or the 
belief that everyone who lives here is posh, rich or both. Things need to change and 
both Will and I intend to make the powers that be fully scrutinise this flawed system.

We have the best interests of all our parishioners at the very middle of our hearts. 
I had to do some negotiating with Strongvox to get them to pay for and construct a 
new footpath built out on Pilcorn Street, to meet with the Neighbourhood Plan. It’s 
my job to get something other than hideous houses out of a developer, they so rarely 
provide a community with anything, so to secure £105K of footpath improvements is 
a triumph for our community and we can use CIL payments on more projects in the 
Parish as long as they meet the criteria.

In other news we both attended a Full Council meeting for SDC, an Axe Brue 
Drainage Board meeting and several Councillor Drop-in sessions held on Teams.

I chaired a Licensing Panel for a Private License renewal, where the driver had 
not declared a Police caution on his application. The panel suspended his license 
for three months, to set an example of the seriousness of this issue to the taxi trade.

I also attended the last Grants Award sub-committee for the financial year. There 
was quite a lot of money left in the pot and if not applied for gets used elsewhere 
within SDC, so we had 19 applications, where some were deferred until the next 
tranche of funding is available and granted some funds to all the other applications. 
The meeting was adjourned after three hours and re-commenced two days later for 
a further one and a half hours!!

Polly and Will

A Passion for Recording the Weather
When Bill thanked Denley Brown in his January Editorial for providing 
us with a monthly weather report for so many years, we realised that 
we didn’t know much about Denley or how he recorded his data.
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I spoke to Denley’s eldest daughter, Gill Pawson, who relayed the information 
from her father.

Denley was born in 1926 and moved to Blackford in 1959 to take up tenancy of a 
dairy farm, New Grove Farm. That was when he started to take an interest in recording 
temperature and rainfall, as it’s very useful information for a farmer. When he retired 
in 1992 he and his wife moved just down the road to Little Garth in Blackford, which 
is where he still lives. Like many of us in retirement, he was looking for a hobby, so 
continued to take a close interest in the weather.

He has always used traditional methods: he collected rainwater in a rain gauge, 
which funnels the water into a measuring container to show the amount of rain to the 
nearest millimetre. His thermometer is housed in a Stevenson screen to ensure that 
it is never in direct sunlight. He recorded all the measurements by hand and sent the 
information to the Editor of the Wedmore News. He also monitored wind direction 
with a weathervane and atmospheric pressure with a biograph – a metal cylinder with 
a graduated piece of paper linked to a pen arm – but as these change frequently, he 
didn’t record the data for publication. Whenever he went away on holiday he asked 
a neighbour to record the readings.

Liz Sweeney

Again, may I record our gratitude to Denley for his many years of great service to the 
IOW News.

Bill

Former Wedmore Parish Ambulance Station Land, Pilcorn Street, 
Wedmore
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GGEETT  AACCTTIIVVEE  HHAAVVEE  FFUUNN  PPLLAAYY  BBOOWWLLSS  

Isle of Wedmore Bowls Club 
Springtime Bonanza 

 

WIN THIS SUMMER’S  
MEMBERSHIP  

 
10 SUMMER OUTDOOR  

BOWLS MEMBERSHIPS TO BE WON  
Entry is easy and free to take part!  

 
Simply email Stuart at millhaven44@icloud.com 

with your name, address and phone number 
Prizes to be drawn 18 April 2021 

 

Full details are available by calling Stuart on 01749 870704 
Entrants must be over 16. Only one winner permitted per 

household. Current or past members of the Isle of Wedmore Bowls 
club are excluded.  

Full rules are available on request. Call 01749 870704  
 

FREE COACHING FOR ALL NEW BOWLERS  TOP-
CLASS OUTDOOR & INDOOR FACILITIES FOR YEAR-

ROUND BOWLS               COMPETITIVE, FUN AND SOCIAL 
MAKE 2021 THE YEAR YOU GIVE BOWLS A TRY! 

www.isleofwedmorebowlsclub.org 
(697)
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REFLEXOLOGY & INDIAN HEAD MASSAGE
IN WEDMORE

Feeling tired, stressed or anxious?
Want to reduce pain, especially from arthritis?
Suffering from ongoing medical conditions?

Need relief  during cancer treatments?

Lift your mood and get a feeling of  wellbeing
Come and experience the benefits of  these holistic treatments

Find out more
 Contact Wendy Rider on 07935 275451 or email wendyrider1@gmail.com

Practising from Essence Beauty, Church Street, Wedmore BS28 4AB

(685)

B
E S P O K E 

B U I L D I N G S B
E T T E R  BY 

D E S I G N B
E AU T I F U L 

H O M E S

Tel:  07823 406750   e-mai l :  guy4arch@gmai l .com  
www.guyarchi tect .co.uk

E x p e r i e n c e d  P r o f e s s i o n a l  A r c h i t e c t u r a l  S e r v i c e s

(686)
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I am delighted to be able to inform the community of Wedmore that a much talked 
about ‘piece of land’ formally known as the Wedmore Parish Ambulance Station 
was sold by public auction on Thursday 25 February 2021 by Cooper and Tanner 
for a fantastic price of £381,000. The Wedmore Parish Ambulance Association, 
according to their Constitution as a Registered Charity, were only allowed to donate 
the proceeds from the land to a Wedmore Health Charity and the Wedmore and 
Axbridge Community Health Fund was the only possible recipient. The reason I am so 
pleased is because the proceeds from the sale are being donated to the Wedmore and 
Axbridge Community (Registered Charity No: 801664) and the Charity Commission 
has fully approved the transfer of these proceeds.

In September 2020 I took a call from Mr Bob Drew, one of the Trustees of the 
Wedmore and District Ambulance Association. He stated that Steve Reading from 
Collier and Reading Architects had been able to achieve outline planning permission 
for a detached dwelling. We were delighted to be instructed to sell and advised that 
the best way to ensure the best possible return for the Health Fund was to offer the 
plot for sale by auction. As established auctioneers since 1908 we fully understand 
the strengths of auction for a highly desirable property such as this building plot. 
We knew from the outset that we needed to achieve the best price possible for such 
a worthy cause. Upon advertising, our Wedmore office was inundated with calls and 
e-mails from prospective buyers keen to register their interest, and our team were 
able to help and advise on the enquiries about the plot. It was clear early on that 
the plot had gained a high level of interest ranging from individual self-builders to 
investors and builders.

Now in present times, we cannot write this without mentioning Covid-19! We 
knew it would not be possible to hold a physical auction and ‘online’ was the only 
way forward. I had slight reservations about this as my previous memories of our 
auctions were of packed-out village halls, with bidders’ hands flying in the air to 
secure their dream. Would an online auction achieve the same? Well, I can safely 
report that for the plot, we achieved a record level of registered bidders reaching 
an international audience. Watching the bidding commence online was certainly 
‘edge of the seat’ stuff.

From 9am the bidding got off to a flying start with the reserve being hit instantly 
and over the course of the day the bidding gained momentum. After a total of 138 
bids, the virtual hammer fell to a successful buyer living overseas, wishing to return 
to the UK.

It has been a wonderful experience and the Wedmore and Axbridge Community 
Health Fund, who rely solely on charitable donations, were delighted with the 
outcome. The Wedmore and Axbridge Community Health Fund, established in 
1988, has seen donations dramatically decrease, and the effects of the lockdown 
have certainly taken their toll. The Fund plays such a crucial role in our community, 
helping people of all ages. The Community Health Fund provides equipment and 
services to the practice and patients for items mainly not available on the NHS. The 
Health Fund is also there to help individual patients with assistance not available 
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on the NHS, which could be equipment, services, wheelchairs or stairlifts. For 
dementia/Alzheimers patients, Music in Mind in Wedmore and Music Matters in 
Axbridge and the Art Class held in Axbridge are also wholly financially supported 
by the Fund. The Fund also supports the Weston Hospice Care for Wedmore and 
Axbridge patients in their care which is 13% of the total patients.

If you would like to know more about the Fund or can help in any way, please 
contact: Mrs Shirley Wederell, 01934 712089.

Laura Hector 
Cooper and Tanner, Wedmore

Beavers, Cubs and Scouts Are Almost Back Together
Despite our best efforts last year, being placed in Tier 4 then subject to the third 
national lockdown prevented us from getting back together, as we had planned. 
Because of this, our Beavers, Cubs and Scouts have continued with their online 
Zoom meetings to keep things together.

However, from 8 March, England’s restrictions started to lift as the government’s 
four-step roadmap began to offer a route back to a more normal life, providing that 
everyone follows the ‘hands, face, space’ guidance.

We aim to restart after 29 March, the second step in the ‘roadmap’. The Scout 
Association has been working with the National Youth Agency to see how the 
‘roadmap’ affects face-to-face Scouting, and it is this information we are using to 
plan our reopening. Hopefully, we will be back together in early April.

Road Safety in Wedmore
Wedmore Parish Council are keen to encourage road safety 
around our Parish in a number of ways, one of which is to 
hopefully make a safe cycle path between Wedmore First 
School and Hugh Sexey Middle School, however this will 
take time! In the meantime, an art competition has been held 
at Hugh Sexey Middle School for children to design road safety signs that 
we can put around the Parish to remind drivers of other road users and speed limits. 

We look forward to seeing some of the winning signs produced and installed 
around the parish. If you would like to find out more about the Parish Council’s 
plans to improve road safety, please contact either Emily Mulliner, Babs Lloyd, 
Jacky Farley or Jonathan Newton C/O wedmoreparishcouncil@gmail.com.

Can You Help With Our Village Magazine?
After 10 years as our Treasurer John Rook has decided to put away his calculator 
and hand over to someone new.

The Isle of Wedmore News is therefore looking for a new Treasurer, ideally 
from April 2021. There can then be a handing-over period working with John until 
he finally leaves us in July.

The role of Treasurer is very important, however you do not need to be an 
accountant. We need someone with the ability to maintain basic accounts using a 
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Barbara Francois BABTAC

01934 712010

www.boroughbeautystudio.co.uk

Open Tuesday – Saturday  

7 Borough Mall, Wedmore, BS28 4EB

 B
eauty Studi

o

Borough

BBS

(007)

(564)

Rousell  
Plant Hire Ltd

Wedmore

All groundworks & sewage treatment 
plants undertaken. 

All machines available  
with concrete breakers.

Please call Damien on 

07812 134 382

We offer a friendly, professional 
and reliable gardening service 
throughout Wedmore  
and the surrounding area. 
Our gardening expertise covers a 
range of garden tasks, including:

• Garden Maintenance              
• Planting
• Pruning
• Mowing & Hedge Trimming

Hamid & Juliette Kouidri
Tel: 01934 710070
Email: juliette@wedmoregardens.co.uk
Web: www.wedmoregardens.co.uk

Wedmore 
Gardens

(591)

Sedgemoor District Council fund a not-for-profit 
loan scheme for homeowners and landlords*.

We understand the expense of maintaining 
your home and we work with you to take the 

stress out of funding repairs, improvements or 
adaptations.

We see you as an individual, not a credit score. 
Our knowledgeable team of advisers will guide 
you through the process of applying for a home 

improvement loan.

For a no-obligation assessment 
or more information visit 

www.lendology.org.uk or call 01823 461099

Heatherton Park Studios, Bradford on Tone, Taunton, TA4 1EU

*subject to eligibility

(653)
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(654)

MOBILE 07773 010873
HOME 01278 320253

  HOMES INSIDE AND OUT
  GARDEN FURNITURE

  SHEDS
  FENCES
  FREE QUOTES

Peter the Painter
(659)

Somerset Sports Therapy Fitness Clinic 
             Wedmore Village 

       Osteopathy, Sports Massage Therapy and Personal Training 
 We are a friendly and bespoke fitness clinic in the heart of Wedmore. Offering  

Osteopathy. Sports massage treating muscle pain and misalignments. Acute pain in-
jury treatments. Soft tissue therapy treatments. Chronic and ongoing pain injury 

treatment. Sports related injuries. Non-sporting injuries. Rehabilitation programs. 
Postural assessment and fitness analysis. Gait analysis. Kinsology taping. Spin 

classes. Personal training sessions in your own private fitness space with all of the 
equipment you need. 

We are offering 10% discount off  your first appointment. 

To make an appointment or enquiry please contact us on the details below:
                jeni@somersetsportstherapy.co.uk/www.somersetsportstherapy.co.uk 

fb. somersetsportstherapyfitnessclinic 

                 07747798508 (Jeni)   07376648835 (Claire) 
          You can find us at The Cottage @ The George Inn 

        Church Street, Wedmore BS28 4AB 
           Parking is available in the George car park for our patients. (681)
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spread sheet and be able to present these accounts to our committee when we meet 
four times each year. If you are interested in joining us and finding out more about 
the role, please contact John Rook on 01934 712263 or email john.c.rook@icloud.com

We look forward to hearing from you!
IOW News Team

Front Gate Freecycle – 10 / 11 April
Too early yet to gather in the village carpark to ‘freecycle’ but 
not too early to repeat the very successful front gate freecycles 
that happened last year!

Remember not to block pavements, no money changes hands 
and anything that is not taken needs tidying away promptly 
each evening

Thanks for helping
Green Wedmore

Wedmore Arts Festival Attracts Distinguished Support
Wedmore has long had a proud tradition of ‘punching above 
its weight.’ So it’s not surprising that some very distinguished 
personalities have welcomed the opportunity to lend their 
support to the future success of the popular annual Arts 
Festival after the challenges of the 20 / 21 pandemic.

We are delighted to announce our six new Patrons - all 
eminent in their field and all past ‘performers’ in Wedmore.

•	 Kate Adie spoke at a sell-out event in 2019, entertaining the packed hall with 
her tales of life as a journalist on the front line.

•	 The legendary Henry Blofeld also spoke in 2019, captivating his audience with 
hilarious stories of what it was like to be 78 – Retired!

•	 Peter F Hamilton took part in a fascinating discussion about The Writing Life. 
A best-selling science fiction writer as well as a local resident, Peter’s support 
is doubly welcome.

•	 Mark Hamlin played a huge role as President of Wedmore Opera and was 
instrumental in founding the Arts Festival as an extension: exceptional Arts in 
a Village setting. Mark’s support, albeit now from afar, is invaluable.

•	 Michael Morpurgo writes for a very different audience and his event in 2016 
was packed with local children. An early supporter of the embryonic Festival, 
we are delighted that Michael’s links with Wedmore continue.

•	 Admiral Lord West, former First Sea Lord and much decorated veteran of 
the Falklands conflict as well as the invasions of Afghanistan and Iran, made 
an inspirational impact at the Swan in 2017. An expert on national security 
and defence, his advice continues to be sought nationally and internationally.
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The Arts Festival will not take place in May this year but we are planning a micro-
Festival to run over the weekend of 24 – 26 September providing a range of welcome 
live entertainment for the whole family. And, as part of our efforts to return to the 
usual bumper week in 2022 - 7 to 14 May - we are also launching a Friends scheme 
offering special benefits to our loyal audience members. You can find out how to join 
on our website, or by ringing 01934 807229.

With the support of our new Patrons and Friends, we can look forward to a bright 
future for the Festival.

Wedmoreartsfestival.co.uk

Kath Brent
My name is Gail Simpson and I am trying to 
trace the whereabouts of an old friend of mine, 
Kath Brent. She was my very first Headteacher 
when I started teaching in Chesterfields Infants 
School, Enfield in 1988. After I left the school 
we continued to keep in touch by letters and 
Christmas cards. Sadly however, my last letter 
from Kath was in 2016 with a Christmas card 
from her in 2017 I believe, but no address. 
I presumed Kath to still be living in Combe 
Batch Rise in Wedmore but my Christmas 
cards have all returned to me. Kath was an 
active walker, a member of the U3A and 
Pilates, reading and history groups. I would be 
very grateful for anyone who knows of Kath’s 
whereabouts to contact me on my email address: 
gail_thompson65@hotmail.com

‘Music Matters’
Continuing on from what was ‘Singing for the Brain’. We meet fortnightly via Zoom 
Tuesdays at 2.30pm. Open to supporting people with dementia, their carers and 
other senior members of the community who find themselves isolated during the 
unprecedented Covid-19 situation. Meet, Chat, Share and Sing! Previous singing 
experience is not necessary, we sing for the enjoyment!

Contact Maureen Campbell, trained Singing for the Brain leader and Movement 
Psychotherapist, by email: mhc.dance4change@hotmail.co.uk

Music in Mind
Until the pandemic began in early spring 2020, I was running a music 
group in Wedmore (at the Masonic Hall) for people with memory 
problems and their carers. We met fortnightly on Monday afternoons. 
It has always been a supportive and friendly group where we use music 
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(004)

N C TUCKER
BUILDING 

CONTRACTOR

ALL ASPECTS OF 
BUILDING WORK 

UNDERTAKEN

Steel Framed Buildings 
Conservatories 

Renovations, etc.

Tel: 01934 712020
or 07771 562255 (Mobile)

o All types of TV aerials plus 
extra points

o Freesat, Sky and European/
Motorised dishes

o Discreet and careful 
installations

o FREE call out and quotations
o Quality installations for over 

21 years

Please call DAVID FORD 
on either

TEL:  01934 742444 
MOBILE: 07740 946385

David Ford 
Aerials

(543)

Ace of Spades

Expert gardening for the
Isle of Wedmore at a
down-to-earth price 

Call Rob Richley for regular
garden maintenance or

one-off help: 07774 891992
or 01934 713802

(574)

Call for a free quote today!

Tel: 01934 235 855 
www.copperbeechcleaning.com

Your Local Specialist Cleaning Service

• CARPETS & UPHOLSTERY
• CLASSIC & ORIENTAL RUGS
• LEATHER RESTORATION
• CURTAINS & BLINDS

• Professionally and reliably cleaned

• Family safe and Eco friendly products

• All work fully guaranteed and insured

• We take pride in the service we provide

• A local company for local people

(643)
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HECTOR'S FARM SHOP
For quality meats, game and poultry traditionally butchered.

We also sell

goats’ milk, 

gluten free burgers 

and sausages

You can also

get your bird food 

and pet food

from us.

Try our pork pies, handmade sausages, faggots and burgers. Local cheeses,
milk, cream, butter, freshly baked bread, cakes, juices and Miles tea and coffee.

01934 712384
www.hectorsfarmshop.co.uk
butchers@hectorsshop.co.uk

(029)

Wedmore iT  
Expert Advice in Plain English 

 
For all your computer related needs. 

Home and business calls welcome; no job too large or small. 
 

PC or Mac, tablets and smartphones (Apple or Android), home assistants (e.g. Alexa or Google). 
Virtual reality and bespoke PC gaming systems, and all other computer peripherals. 

 
If you are having problems with your broadband or other suppliers, we can help with that too. 

 
 
 

  
 
 
 
 

For businesses we can help with all aspects of IT: procurement, support, project management, security, 
cost/benefit analysis, improving network performance, data compliance and disaster recovery planning. 

 
For a prompt, reliable and friendly service please call: Peter Holmes 

on 01934 733361 or 07876 652200  or email: support@wedmoreit.com 
Or visit our website: wedmoreit.co.uk 

 
Proud to have been serving the local community since 2000. 

 
 

(323)



April 2021	 19

to bring us together and to give everyone opportunities to express themselves in a 
safe and contained environment. Tea and chat also provided!

Since the world changed and we have been unable to meet in person, I have been 
keeping in touch by making CDs with an introduction of short warm-up activities, 
lots of songs and some music to listen to. Then I have distributed a copy to each 
of the members of our group. There have been eight CDs so far and the feedback 
I have received suggests people have really appreciated having them; they have 
provided a connection and a focus for conversation as well as a variety of songs to 
join in and sing together at home.

If you know someone who might like to receive a CD, please get in touch with 
me and give me contact details so I can deliver when the next one is ready. There 
is no charge. I would just be delighted to reach more people who might benefit.

Stella Moore (Music therapist HCPC reg.) 
davestellamoore@btinternet.com, 01934 732282

St Mary’s Flower Festival
St. Mary’s Church is hoping to stage a Flower Festival on the weekend of 10 and 
11 July 2021, please put the date in your diary!

Wedmore 40 30 – 2021
Save the date!

All being well, the next edition of the Wedmore 40 30 will take place 
on Sunday 11 July.

See you there.

London Marathon
My wife Sarah and I have been lucky in securing places in 
the London Marathon this year. Due to Covid last year’s 
ballot places have rolled over to this year and next, so to 
gain a place this year is like hens’ teeth!

We live in Crickham and both were born and raised in the 
area, Stoughton / Blackford and Stone Allerton. You may 
well see us on runs around the area, we have a keen love for 
running along the footpaths. As part of the training I can 
be found running up and down any of the hills! Particular 
favourites are Long Hill and the hill up to Wedmore woods! 
We have dedicated our marathon to Make a Wish Charity 
and have set our target to raise £3000 to help families fulfil life-limited children’s last 
wishes. We know of some local families who this charity has supported and helped, 
hence why we have chosen it. We would be extremely grateful if any readers would 
care to support us in this aim. Please go to our page link:

www.justgiving.com/Sarah-Fielder8
Luke Fielder
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Our Health and Wellbeing
In consultation with Axbridge and Wedmore Medical Practice and 
with the support of Wedmore Parish Council here is this month’s item 
relating to our health & wellbeing.

The Great Outdoors!
With the proposed gradual easing of restrictions, we can hopefully start to do 
things outside again and with milder spring weather, what could be better! Why not 
start with a walk from our own guide, available from the Isle of Wedmore website 
www.theisleofwedmore.net. There are six walks to choose from that are apparently ‘not 
difficult and are suitable for all walkers and go through some beautiful countryside’. 
The booklet was written in 2006, so the landscape may have changed somewhat! 
Let’s find out! Walking in the countryside is good exercise and can be calming for our 
troubled spirits after the long winter. Our mental health may have taken a battering 
over the last year. We have all had trying times, as we have been isolated and restricted. 
Our children and young people may have been affected by the lockdown in different 
ways to adults. There is a service specifically designed for them and their parents/
carers. Take a look for ideas to help support them. www.somersetbigtent.org.uk

Update on the Isle of Wedmore Good Neighbours Scheme
The Isle of Wedmore Good Neighbour Scheme has gone live! Although the pandemic 
is restricting the scope of our support, our team of volunteers is ready to offer support 
to anyone who would benefit! Good Neighbours are there for all adults of any age in 
our community. We all benefit from a bit of extra help from time to time to help us 
through, for example, recovering from feeling low, or recovering from a period of ill 
health. Perhaps we need transport to a GP appointment or getting to a club or meeting. 

There is a team of friendly 
and willing volunteers in 
our community waiting to 
offer that little bit extra. 
Keeping links with people 
is important for all of us 
to help us feel part of 
the community. Perhaps 
there will be a time when 
you can do the same to 
help someone else, but 
if you need a bit of extra 
support or company now, 
please do get in touch. 
Some people may just 

appreciate a friendly phone call or visit (socially distanced at the moment) from a 
neighbour, to help them feel less isolated. Some people may be reluctant to ask for 
help, but the team of local volunteers is keen to help and make a difference to their 
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Nigel Annett’s
Buildings Repair & 

Maintenance Service

CARPENTRY
PAINTING, ETC

For friendly advice on all those small 
jobs the larger builder doesn’t want

Telephone
NIGEL ANNETT on 

01934 713219
Over  40 years ’ experience

(357)

07929 105 882 | 01458 834 936
rogerselectricians .co.uk

TRUSTED INSTALLERS OF
Solar PV, Battery Storage,  
Electric Lighting & Power

Proud to be part of Rogers Restorations Ltd

(642)

The Valley Smokehouse Ltd. 

At Wheatsheaf Inn 

Stone Allerton 

Established 1989 

 Kitchen Store selling our own smoked food and local produce. 
 Coffee Shop serving Tea and Coffee. 
 Pre-order Service available for your dinner party; smoked fish, smoked 

meat, charcuterie, parfaits, terrines, artisan bread, cheese, desserts and 
cakes.  Give us a call on 01934 712346 to discuss requirements. 

Kitchen store open; Tuesday – Friday 10.00 am – 5.00 pm  

                                   Saturday 10.00 am – 12.00 pm 

Coffee shop open;    Tuesday – Friday 10.00 am – 3.00 pm 

                                   Saturday 10.00 am – 12.00 pm 

 

(676)
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RATCLIFFE 
BROS

DUNNICKS MEAD

WEDMORE’S
M.0.T.
STATION

TEL 01934 712170

(013)(370)

(535)

 

 

N Duckett Tree Surgery 

www.nduckett-treesurgery.co.uk  
 

 All aspects of tree work undertaken 
 NPTC qualified  
 Fully Insured  
 11 Years’ Experience 
 Hedge Cutting 
 Garden Clearance 
 Stump Grinding 

 
 

07792042388 
nick@nduckett-treesurgery.co.uk 
sales@nduckett-treesurgery.co.uk 

OFFERING:

• Wrought iron decorative 
and ornate gates (both 
electrical and manual)

• Bespoke handrails
• Ornamental railings
• Custom-made staircase

Tel: 01934 756633
Unit 8, Labourham Business Park, 

Draycott Road, Cheddar, 
Somerset BS27 3RP

PREMIER FABRICATION LTD

(661)
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neighbours’ lives. So if you want to find out more, or ask for support or volunteer 
your time, it’s easy to do. You can phone on the dedicated number 01934 806299. 
You will be asked to leave a short message, along with your name and contact details 
and a local coordinator will contact you to find out more. Don’t delay, call today!

(PS – just a last word – we are not an emergency service and do not take the place 
of health and social services – our role is to be Good Neighbours!)

Axbridge and Wedmore Medical Practice
Guidance and information about COVID-19 change frequently. To keep up to date 
check out the practice website www.axbridgeandwedmoremedicalpractice.nhs.uk and 
our local website www.whawb.co.uk , which has links to all relevant documents and 
websites mentioned.

Cathy Butterworth 
On behalf of Wedmore Health & Wellbeing Project

Second Large Covid-19 Vaccination Centre for Somerset Opens at 
Bath and West Showground
The Royal Bath and West Showground vaccination site is open seven days a week, 
8am - 8pm, as part of an additional wave of ‘large’ vaccination centres which opened 
across the country. It is hoped to be able to vaccinate around 1300 people a day 
through four vaccination ‘pods’.

NHS letters will be sent to local residents from the priority groups who live up to 
45 minutes away from the new site. People will be invited to book their jab through 
the new national booking services by phone, or online. The centre will be an additional 
option for you to have your Covid-19 jab, but you can also choose to wait to be called 
by your local GP surgery if you prefer.

You should continue to wait to be contacted by the NHS, either by a letter or 
phone call - please do not call the Bath and West showground, or turn up without an 
appointment. Healthcare teams are working extremely hard to vaccinate the most 
vulnerable groups as quickly and safely as possible.

Please be patient and the NHS will contact you directly when it is your turn – don’t 
call your GP surgery or local hospital to ask about your appointment.

When the NHS does contact you, please attend your booked appointment and please 
continue to follow all the guidance to control the spread of the virus and save lives.

For more information on the NHS vaccination in Somerset please visit: 
/www.somersetccg.nhs.uk/health/local-services/health-services-during-coronavirus/
covid-19-vaccinations-in-somerset/

For more information on the Covid-19 vaccine please visit: www.nhs.uk/conditions/
coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-vaccination/coronavirus-vaccine/

Abandoning the Creed
I have been rather busy of late; alas it has been busyness of my 
own making.
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Goodness knows what my father would make of it, and my grandfather would be 
positively spinning in his grave at the very thought of it.

What is it that has been giving me such aggravation, I hear you ask? Well, seeing 
as you are interested, I have forgotten the Yorkshireman’s creed.

And what is the Yorkshireman’s creed? Well, it is in the crib of every new-born next 
to a freshly plucked white rose, on the wall of every front room east of the Pennines 
and recited in every class; it is by far the most popular topic when two Yorkshiremen 
chat and it is even more well-known than On Ilkley Moor Baht’at!

So, it goes something like this, ‘Hear all, see all, say nowt, tak’ all, keep all, gie 
nowt, and if tha ever does owt for nowt do it for thysen.’

You see, way back in the mists of time, well last Christmas, I happened to mention 
to our Vicar that I was rather minded to write a Lent course for the parish, and that 
was not all; furthermore, I wanted to do a short video each week for our YouTube 
channel to go with it!

I must admit that I had thought he had forgotten about my absent-minded 
ramblings amidst the season of Yuletide cheer. Yet one afternoon in late January, 
during our weekly catch up on Zoom, he spoke rather enthusiastically about how he 
was looking forward to reading it and how he hoped that day would be soon.

Giving a kind of weak smile, which was all I could manage for a while, until at last 
I was able to say, ‘How about a sneak peek by the end of next Saturday?’ The shock 
of those words seemed to galvanise me, and at once I was in my right mind, tearing 
through every book in my library in the hope that I could write something in time.

Yet after my initial reluctance, after much prayer and furious typing, something 
strange started to happen: I started to enjoy writing the course. I realised that perhaps 
the Yorkshireman’s creed was not quite as right as I had been led to believe. In fact, 
there is something rather wonderful about doing something for others and not serving 
our own self-interests and the desire for a hassle-free life.

Such is the message of Lent and Easter that there is something rather wonderful 
about giving to others with no strings attached. During March I have been humbled 
to see people taking part in the Closer course twice a week, and ashamed that it was 
almost not written because of a silly Yorkshire saying.

The late nights and the early mornings spent writing on my laptop, with nothing 
but my desk light for company, was a sacrifice worth making.

So, if my Yorkshire brethren will ever forgive me, I have re-written our much-cited creed:
‘Hear all, see all, say something, receive all, share all, give your heart, 

and if you ever do something for nothing, then do it for the benefit of 
another.’ You can still access the booklet for the Closer course by visiting:  
www.achurchnearyou.com and searching for ‘Wedmore’. Alternatively, you can watch the 
course videos by going to YouTube and searching for our channel, St Mary’s Wedmore.

Rev. Sam Healey, 
Curate for the Isle of Wedmore Benefice
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HAMPDEN 
OSTEOPATHIC 

CLINIC 
  

 24a Woodborough Road 
 Winscombe BS25 1AD 

 For appointments tel: 01934 843617 
www.hampdenosteopaths.co.uk 

 

 OSTEOPATHY         Janet White 
                                        Sebastian Partono 

 

  ACUPUNCTURE         Dan Lloyd 
 

  NUTRITION          Linda Thomas 
 

  SPORTS MASSAGE     Jackie Ashdown 
 

  REFLEXOLOGY            Hannah Woodward 
 

(537)(606)

(637)
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(482)

J.C. BETHELL
FENCING 

SERVICES
DOMESTIC AND STOCK FENCING

Working with Somerlap Timber 
products

 Shed bases and decking

Hand Rails

07855 763 506  OR

01934 710 708
jcbethellservices@gmail.com

Dimity Button
Creative Soft Furnishings
Exclusive Continental single and 
double width fabrics on the roll

Affordable bespoke making up service – my fabric or yours.

Measuring Service
How to Make workshops

10 The Borough Mall, Wedmore BS28 4EB
Email: julie@dimitybutton.co.uk

Tel: 01934 708953

www.dimitybutton.co.uk
Opening hours: Tuesday-Friday 

10am -4pm,  Saturday 10am-12.30pm

Butt   n
Dimity    

Creative So� Furnishings

(625)(695)

(414)

 GERALD
  HELLIER

ORNAMENTAL 
IRONWORK

FOR YOUR HOMES & GARDENS
GATES – RAILINGS
CURTAIN POLES
WEATHER VANES

SECURITY GRILLES
FIRE BASKETS

are only a few of the items made

WELDING & FABRICATION JOBS 
ALSO UNDERTAKEN

CHEDDAR NURSERIES
SHARPHAM ROAD, CHEDDAR

Gerald Mobile: 07970 633859
Landline: 01934 742886

www.helliersironwork.co.uk
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Wedmore’s ‘Close To Home’ Cookbook
Prompted by the ‘Zero 
Carbon Wedmore’ project, 
Green Wedmore, warmly 
supported by our Parish 
Council, is planning a village 
community cookbook.

T h e  c o o k b o o k  w i l l 
hopefully focus us all on 
supporting our local food 
producers, our food shops, 
our pubs and restaurants and 
promoting food from our 
vegetable gardens, hedgerows 
and allotments. The thrust of 
recipes will be to encourage 
us to take full advantage 
of our marvellous local 
circumstances to create lovely 
dishes made with produce 
with as near to zero food miles 
as is possible.

With a view to maximum 
village participation the plan 
is to ask Wedmore’s clubs, 
associations, schools, food 
shops, pubs and restaurants 
to propose recipes. ‘The First 

School Falafels’, ‘The Parish Council Porkers’, ‘The Bell Ringers Borscht’, ‘The Paper 
Shop Pasta Surprise’ ‘The Guides Giblets’, ‘The Community Bus Cauliflower Cheese’ 
....... you get the idea. (Alliteration not obligatory!)

By the time you read this many of you will have received a request for a recipe. If 
you have slipped through the net please give me a call.

Hopefully the cookbook will be ready for Christmas generating funds to help 
Green Wedmore continue to support further community projects.

Licking our lips in anticipation.
Green Wedmore Zero Carbon Food Group 
07984 924432 and dahopkins@aol.com

The Cheddar Valley Food Bank
Many of you have been supporting the Cheddar Valley Food Bank in 2020

They need our help more than ever …
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Below is their website where you will see, for instance, that they also welcome cash 
donations. It also gives the latest information about the provisions that they currently 
need (no fresh food). www.cheddarvalley.foodbank.org.uk

You have two options:
1.	 There are collection bins outside Pumpkin and also at the doorstep of the 

Vicarage in Manor Lane. These are organised by St. Mary’s. They are emptied 
and taken to the food bank every Saturday morning (0945 collection at Pumpkin 
and the Vicarage a few minutes later)

2.	 Watch out also for Neil Ellis’ and Jo Keen’s pop-up food bank collections which 
happen at the top of The Lerburne. These usually occur to help fulfil the extra 
requirements of the school holidays

Thanks everyone.
David Hopkins

IT for the Terrified Update
We are not currently training during the current Covid-19 crisis, and our phone 
number has been temporarily suspended, but we are available via email or you can 
contact us through our website for advice on using your computer, iPhone, iPad, 
SmartPhone, tablet etc.

Also, you can check out our articles in the Mendip Times magazine – free in your 
area or on https://mendiptimes.co.uk/

Contact us at I.T. for the Terrified:
01934 741751 (temporarily suspended)
www.itfortheterrified.co.uk 
itfortheterrified@btconnect.com

Using Cheddar Village Hall, Church Street, Cheddar, 
Somerset, BS27 3RF
Registered Charity No. 1130308 : Company No. 06779600
Or if you have any basic skills to share, please get in touch.

Focus on Businesses
Wedmore Resident Expands Business
Dan Berry, who has recently moved to Wedmore, has expanded his landscaping and 
tree surgery business by taking over A1 Gardening and Tree Surgery.

Dan grew up in Axbridge and always assumed he would have a career that involved 
working outdoors. His uncle was a farmer and his grandparents were keen gardeners 
so, like many people in the area, he was exposed to various outdoor activities at an 
early age. His love of the outdoors was reflected in his educational path: after first 
school and middle school in Axbridge and Cheddar, he attended Brymore School 
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C.V. Gower & Son
INDEPENDENT FAMILY
FUNERAL DIRECTORS

† All localities covered
† 24 hr. Service every day
† Distance and Overseas Funerals
† Pre-paid Funeral Plans 
† Private Chapel of Rest 
† Green Funerals arranged

For FREE advice on all matters
relating to Funerals

contact
Lindsay Lawrence on 842945

(096)(237)

DAMAGED YOUR VEHICLE?

CALL

WESSEX
ON 01749 870990

WESSEX BODYWORKS
Unit 9 Lodge Hill Industrial Estate

Westbury-sub-Mendip

For all your Vehicle Body Repairs
Resprays, Restoration and

Welding Specialists

MOT Preparation and Insurance
Repairs Undertaken

(388)

MARK GRIFFITHS

PLUMBING AND 
HEATING

Gas Safe registered 
(190721)

All work undertaken

Reliable, friendly service at 
reasonable prices

Fully insured,  
all work is guaranteed

3 Pilcorn Street, Wedmore
Tel: (01934) 712446

Mobile: 07971 648691

(398)
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HAVE ANTIQUES TO SELL?

The Agricultural Centre, Standerwick, Nr Frome, BA11 2QB
Tel: 01373 852419

Email: salerooms@cooperandtanner.co.uk

WE OFFER FREE HOME 
VISITS AT YOUR 

CONVENIENCE, PLEASE 
CONTACT OUR SALE 
ROOMS OFFICE TO 

BOOK AN APPOINTENT
An Edwardian 
domestic letter box, 
sold for £3,200

(666)

MARVELLOUSLY FRESH WHOLE MILK, GENTLY PASTEURISED AT NEW GROVE FARM, BLACKFORD.

NON HOMOGENISED TO KEEP ITS DELICIOUS FLAVOUR AND FABULOUS NATURAL GOODNESS

LOOK OUT FOR OUR GRAND OPENING EVENT – follow us on facebook and Instagram #coombesmicrodairy!

(674)
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(now Brymore Academy) in Cannington, near Bridgwater. In addition to all the 
standard subjects, the curriculum includes agriculture and horticulture, which students 
are able to experience in theory and practice by working in the school farm and 
gardens. Dan obtained a City & Guilds qualification in horticulture. His next stop 
was Hartpury College, near Gloucester, which offers diplomas in its specialised areas 
of agriculture, veterinarian, equine sport and veterinary nursing sectors. Dan chose 
to study countryside management.

During his summer jobs and after graduation, he focused on getting experience 
in different areas, working at a dairy farm and for a local landscaper. He also worked 
for Avon & Somerset Police as a gardener and, at the weekend, passed his chain 
saw certificates. He first worked for other tree surgeons to gain experience and then 
became self-employed. After a while of running his own business Dan decided that 
he wanted to broaden his area of expertise. He joined the team of greenkeepers at 
the Isle of Wedmore Golf Club to learn more about how to treat and maintain grass, 
continuing to pass tree surgery certificates in his spare time.

In 2014 he set up D. Berry Countryside Contracting, offering tree surgery, 
landscape and garden maintenance and fencing. Over the past few years he has 
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grown the business from a one-man band to a small team of qualified professionals. 
He has also worked as a subcontractor for other firms, mainly doing tree surgery. 
One of these firms was A1 Gardening & Tree Surgery Contracts. When the owner 
retired last year, Dan took over the company, merging it with his own and creating 
A1 Gardening & Tree Surgery Ltd in November 2020. He now has a team of 6-8 local, 
qualified staff who pride themselves on producing high quality work on time and at 
a reasonable price. The company mostly works in the local area for commercial and 
domestic customers. The projects include anything from landscaping the grounds of a 
supermarket to maintaining the garden for a caravan park or care home or replanting 
and regular upkeep of someone’s garden.

With the acquisition completed Dan is now working on his communication plan, 
with local advertising (including an advert in The Isle of Wedmore News) and merging 
and updating the websites of the two businesses.

Liz Sweeney

Reports and Society Updates
Isle of Wedmore Society – Meeting 25 February
Who would have thought in our 50-year history that we would organise a Zoom 
meeting with not one but two guest speakers.

Our first speaker was Sonia Fox-Lundy, the Health Coach for the Axbridge and 
Wedmore Medical Centre. Sonia has been with the Centre for 12 months and the 
doctors refer patients to her for help to achieve their goals in social interaction and 
life style changes and to improve their fitness. She also helps with other non-medical 
problems such as social isolation and mental health issues.

The idea is, of course, to prevent these problems from becoming medical ones.
The second speaker was Johnny Torrens-Spence, the Chairman of the newly 

formed The Isle of Wedmore Good Neighbours Organisation which operates with 
35 volunteers who are aged between 30 and 70. They assist members of the local 
community who want help with such things as transport to surgery or hospital 
appointments, help around the house and people who would just like someone to 
talk to.

Posters advertising the organisation will shortly be placed around the village and 
the contact number is 01934 806299.

We wish to thank both of our speakers for joining us in this new venture. 
Members who wish to be included in our next Zoom meetings should contact our 
Secretary, Ian Tomes, on 01934 710390.

Chris Edwards

The Theale Show
After the latest round of encouraging news coming from Downing Street, it is looking 
increasingly likely that we will be able to go ahead with the show this year!
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(430)

(644)
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(690)

Illustrated talks, by Zoom, on artists 
Alice and Morris Meredith Williams. 

Different themes for  
different audiences.

For details, go to 
aliceandmorris.com/talks

or call  
Phyllida Shaw on 07540 110057

“That really was one of the most  
  outstanding talks we have ever had.”
                          Winscombe Probus, 2020

(689)
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Prices correct at time of print. Images shown for illustrative purposes only. *Stamp Duty: If you purchase and complete on a residential 
property in England between 8th July 2020 and 30th June 2021 as your main residence, you will have no SDLT to pay on properties up to 
£500,000 and for homes over £500,000 you will save £15,000.

For further information: acornpropertygroup.org
crossfarmwedmore@acornpg.org or call 01934 806196

NEW SHOW HOME NOW OPEN 
AT CROSS FARM, WEDMORE

Cross Farm offers a beautiful collection of 2, 3 & 4 bedroom homes perfectly 
positioned to maximise the stunning Wedmore village location.

With over 60% sold, get in touch to book a private viewing of the stunning new 
Show Home and see how we can help get you moving. 

Plus reserve now and pay no Stamp Duty* on selected homes when you 
complete by 30th June 2021, thanks to the extended Stamp Duty Holiday*.

PRICES FROM £295,000 - £750,000 
SHOW HOMES OPEN BY APPOINTMENT TUE TO SAT, 10AM - 5PM

OVER 60% SOLD

(687)
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M.G. CONSTRUCTION

   Property Maintenance 

   Extension & Roofing

   Flat Roofing & Stone Masonry 

   Groundwork & Paving 

   Kerbs & Drainage

   Landscaping

Tel  07447046441
Email  markgreenan1986@gmail.com

	
  
M.G.	
  CONSTRUCTION	
  

&….	
  
	
  
èGroundworks	
  with	
  digger	
  
èHard	
  landscaping	
  
èRoofing	
  &	
  carpentry	
  	
  
èKitchen	
  installation	
  	
  
èFully	
  insured	
  	
  
è30	
  years	
  experience	
  	
  

07447046441 	
  
	
  

	
  
	
  

SCCCCS

(636)

FEEL FREE TO CALL FOR MORE INFO!

M: 07749 118 500  |  E: matt@alphawastewater.co.uk  |  W: www.alphawastewater.co.uk

Septic Tank, Sewage Plant, Pumping Station, Drain Jetting,
Tank Emptying, Rainwater Harvesting System. Service and Repairs
Tank Supply, Tank Installation, Tank Emptying, Tank Inspection.

All work is carried out by a British Water Accredited Engineer

Wastewater
Maintenance Engineers

Covering all of the
South West

DO YOU HAVE A SEPTIC TANK?
Are you aware of the new Environment Agency
Binding Rules in January 2020?

(662)

Companionship, care and support when you need it the most.

Available for: companionship, welfare checks,
personal care, medication, appointments, trips out,

palliative care, shopping, light housework,
night sleeps and much more...

£17.50 per hour, £15 per 45 mins, £12.50 per 30 mins.

 Contact: 01934 710073 1 The Borough Yard
07388 459567 Wedmore BS28

Enhanced dbs, insured and registered with Somerset Council.

(692)
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The committee are planning to put on the best show in recent memory both to 
celebrate our return to liberty and also as a testament to the community spirit and 
appreciation of the Earth that the flower show has always stood for.

Saturday 17 April
First up, the Virtual Spring Show!

The Show schedule is available now on our website www.thealeshow.com. It is a 
perfect opportunity to engage with your show ahead of the main event. We welcome 
all efforts!

The Classes include fruit and veg, crafts, photography and children’s competitions. 
Prizes for the winner of every age group and section! It’s easy to enter online and it’s 
free.

Saturday 5 July (tbc)
keep the date free – exactly what it’ll be and where will be announced shortly, but 
expect a fun casual gathering to ease us all back into human contact.

Saturday 4 September
The Theale Show - A perfectly formed local celebration of all things good with 
some great new features this year including food stalls and market vendors, fantastic 
children’s entertainment, live music and games for all ages to enjoy!

We are always looking for new recruits to join us, If you’d like to help, email us 
on admin@thealeflowershow.com or call us on 01934 806157



38	 April 2021

Follow us on Facebook (‘ThealeFlowerShow’), or go to the website 
www.thealeshow.com for more information

Nick Armitage
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(599)

MLB HYPNOTHERAPY 

 

Michelle Louise Balson 
RGN, DSFH, HPD, AfSFH, MNCH (Reg), CNHC 

 

Registered Nurse &  
Solution Focused Hypnotherapist 

 

Your health and safety are my priority right now 
therefore I am not seeing clients face to face at 

Wedmore Surgery or  
Hampden Osteopathic Clinic, Winscombe. 

However, I am able to see clients online via Zoom 

Online appointments available 
 

Anxiety & stress - Sleep disorders - Fears & phobias - Panic attacks 
 

MLBHYPNOTHERAPY.CO.UK 
mlbhypnotherapy@gmail.com 

 

07887902557 

(647)

 
A high standard of sincere, 

dignified and caring service, 
offering advice and support 

on all aspects of funeral 
arranging. 

Here to help, 
24 Hours a day 

 
Telephone:   01278 794 304 

 
Office and Chapel of Rest at: 
10 Church Street, Highbridge, 

TA9 3AF 

(668)
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(494)

Richard Williams WINDOW CLEANING

 Friendly, reliable and local!  Wash and Reach up to 50ft.
 Windows, doors, conservatories.  Solar Panels.

 Gutters cleaned, cleared and repaired.

   Very competitive prices    Free quotes    Discount for OAPs

PRESSURE WASHING,  DRIVEWAY 
& PATIO CLEANING,   SOFT WASHING

Mobile:  07872 937403 or 01278 671918 
Email:  rwilliams25@hotmail.co.uk

(646)
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Latest News from Green Wedmore
Litter Picking
Many thanks to all those who made use of the Green Wedmore 
litter picker loan scheme. Lots of families and individuals 
have made the most of the quieter roads during lockdown 
and helped tidy up our community. We will continue to lend 
out equipment, so anyone who still wants to get involved can 
email one of the following to arrange to pick up equipment:

•	 Liz McDonnell lizmcdonnell2005@gmail.com - The Lerburne
•	 Liz Burton missielizzieandmyshadow@ymail.com - Church Street
•	 Vanessa Becker-Hughes greenwedmorev@gmail.com - Theale

Following our Parish Council recommitment to the ‘Green Charter’ and Declaration 
of a Climate Emergency and Sedgemoor District and Somerset County council 
declaring a climate emergency in 2019, work continues apace in our six core groups 
Green Wedmore Net-Zero groups:

Wellbeing Group
Plans to erect a hedge and fence at Worthington Woods by the brook for visitors’ safety.

A new oak tree has been planted and named Alfred the Great, our very own Peace 
Tree, so go and meet him in Worthington Woods when the woodland opens!

Continuation of the litter picking loan scheme.
Our website is undergoing a refresh and overhaul to keep everyone updated on 

news.

Energy
We are delighted the Parish Council has agreed to be our sponsor for a funding 
application for a wind feasibility project.

We are planning a project with local firm Sunlit Solar – please keep a close eye 
on our Facebook page and email updates.

February’s informative guest speaker was Paul Reynolds from Evergreen Renewable 
Energy. We had lots of residents Zooming in to hear his presentation about ground 
and air source heat pumps. Many thanks to Paul https://www.evergreensw.co.uk.

Transport
Work continues with installing village charging points and a village E Car.

Reports from users that footpath maintenance issues seem to be improving – thank 
you to landowners who are fixing issues.

Carbon and Nature
We have applied for funding for ‘Wild for Wildlife in Wedmore’, a publication to help 
residents take simple steps to encourage wildlife in their gardens and community.

Housing
Work continues with the Warmer Wedmore project, improving energy efficiency in 
our social housing. Project with Sunlit Solar.
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Food
Work is progressing quickly on our ‘Close to Home’ recipe book (see separate article) 
and we are delighted the Parish Council has supported this with a grant.

Crowdfunder
Many thanks to all those who donated to our Crowdfunder, we surpassed our £1,000 
target thanks to your generosity. This will help us work on even more community 
projects.

Please check out our website http://greenwedmore.co.uk or join the Facebook 
page. Due to Covid restrictions, meetings are still taking place online, on the last 
Monday of each month.

If you want to get involved or are curious to find out more, get in touch. New 
members are always very welcome. Please email greenwedmorev@gmail.com for 
further info.

Liz Burton

St Mary’s Church 100 Club
The latest winners are, first, Mr John Allison and, second, Mrs Helen Mullett. 
Congratulations to both!

Inner Wheel Club of Wrington Vale
The days are getting longer and the tunnel with the dim light at 
the end is at last getting shorter. For many of us this lockdown 
has proved lethal in terms of our ability to socialise and so it 
has affected our well-being and mental health. For too many 
others it has just proved lethal.

Whilst all this has been going on a dedicated group of 
people have just carried on carrying on. These are the doctors and nurses. They have 
witnessed the lows of sorrow, exhaustion and suffering. They have also witnessed the 
joy of recovery and a return to health, home and grateful families and friends.

These are the frontline workers in the medical profession who have cared for 
anyone who came needing their care. All of them have been helped by a team 
of auxiliary support staff from the laboratories, the X-ray and scan departments, 
ambulance crews, porters, cleaners, admin and security.

There’s also been a large section of society backing up these marvellous people 
on a daily basis. These were the posties, the transport and delivery drivers, the little 
shops who operated safely and organised local food parcels, the big shops who stepped 
up their delivery slots, the dustmen, the police and the neighbours looking out for 
each other.

Now as the vaccines are rolled out and we start to feel a bit more positive about 
the future, let’s just say a huge THANK YOU to all of them!

Once upon a time there was a group of ladies who decided to reach out to those 
in need of their help and attention. These ladies – part of a nationwide, and indeed a 
worldwide organisation - were determined to help wherever and whenever they could. 
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Jane Hicks Creative Gardens

West End Farm, Poolbridge Road, Blackford BS28 4PA
Email designer@janesgardens.co.uk    www.janesgardens.co.uk

Spaces to relax, spaces to 
entertain, spaces to enjoy, 
spaces for family.

Unique garden spaces 
designed to perfectly fit 
your lifestyle.

Creating beautiful 
outdoor spaces

Tel 01934 440014
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Tel 01934 440014
West End Farm, Poolbridge Road, Blackford BS28 4PA
Email designer@janesgardens.co.uk 
www.janesgardens.co.uk

(557B)

Nick PoPle 

Mobile:  07743 563 510 

Tel: 01934 713 415  

eMail:   Nick.PoPle.PDS@gmail.com

address: BlackforD SomerSet

PaiNtiNg, DecoratiNg 
&

 reStoratioN ServiceS 

all iNterior aND exterior 
work uNDertakeN

call for free eStimate

(587)

(602)

 Redwood Joinery 
 

 
• Windows • Doors • Bi-Fold Doors 

• General Bespoke Joinery 

01278 685010 

sales@redwoodjoinery.co.uk 

www.redwoodjoinery.co.uk 

26A Vicarage Road, Woolavington, TA7 8DX 
 

 

(667)
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(122)

ELECTRICAL 
CONTRACTOR

DOMESTIC, COMMERCIAL, 
NEW BUILDS, REWIRES,  

EXTRA SOCKETS, LIGHTS, 
FAULT REPAIR, ETC.
INTRUDER ALARMS,  

FIRE ALARMS

Tel: 01278 780966
Mobile: 07710 692277

R.G. 
ELECTRICAL

Wedmore Dental Practice, Coronation House, The Borough, Wedmore, Somerset BS28 4EG

Preventative, conventional and advanced cosmetic treatments

New patients are very welcome

reception@wedmoredental.co.uk 01934 713013www.wedmoredental.co.uk

Jennifer Morecroft - GDC 112769

Practice Principal – B.D.S ( U.BRIST ) MFGDP

Peter Sedgwick - GDC 55821

Practice Associate – BDS (U.BRIST) DPDS (U.BRIST)

Sally Cantwell - GDC 2213

Dental Hygienist – EDH

Jane Fellows - GDC 3540

Dental Hygienist – EDH

The team behind your smile
Wedmore Dental Practice

(330)

(611)

AJ Aspects

CITY & GUILDS QUALIFIED 
CARPENTER & JOINER

MOBILE 07568 545553
HOME 01278 652004

All aspects of wood floor renovation

• Floor laying, herringbone, 
plank, borders

• Sanding, wood stains, hard 
wax oils and laquers

• Dust free sanding

EMAIL: anthonylid7@gmail.com
michellelid@icloud.com

(612)
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Those who have been reading of our exploits so far will not be surprised to hear we 
have turned our attention to Easter!

Stuck in our homes we have been knitting, first blankets for those with dementia 
and now chicks. Two talented members have knitted 10 rabbits and over 125 chicks 
then stuffed them with cream eggs. These were delivered to Weston Hospice for their 
fundraising campaign. Squares for the blankets have been flooding in while others 
have knitted toys for sale by local charities. As well as seasonal items several members 
have also been knitting hats, gloves and bootees for newborns in St Michael’s and 
other local baby units.

I have to tell you that I did not check that all the chicks contained an egg! Who 
knows where they went? But I’m sure they all lived happily ever after.

Wendy Welham

Cheddar Vale Lions Club News
Cheddar Vale Lions started the new year positively with a project to 
benefit the local community. The Club did not want to stop because 
of lockdown and has identified a really important need within the 

community that 
can be carried 
out within the 
rules. The project is set up to 
help local schools and families 
by providing IT items to those 
children that need the devices for 
their home schooling.

When the project was launched 
on social media during the first 
week in January, it created a lot 
of interest. Offers of items came 
in steadily at first and several 
families immediately requested 
devices to help them with the home 
schooling. The week we launched, 
an ex-Lion and an IT Technician 
came forward and offered to set 
up the process of data-wiping and 
resetting the devices to software 
that runs on Chromebooks (A 
stipulation of the Wessex Learning 

Trust). We then contacted the local Men’s Shed, with whom we have a good working 
relationship, as we knew they had a member certified to PAT test all the items to ensure 
their electrical safety. They kindly offered their services to us and our production 
line was set!
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In the meantime, PR Officer, Lion Sylvia, contacted the BBC to discuss being 
added to their ‘Make a Difference’ website as they had asked for any organisations 
running this sort of scheme to come forward and register with them. The registration 
was done after numerous checks on our Charity status and policies. Then a link was 
set up from their website to ours. When this went live, we received many donations 
of equipment and also lots of publicity, including an interview on BBC Radio Somerset.

Once we started getting the requests in, it was time to have a discussion with our 
Zone Chairman and ask if we could enlist the help of our neighbouring Lions Clubs 
to assist with picking up devices in their areas. Lion Colin Marsh immediately came 
to our aid, sent out to all the Clubs and we now have a network set up with them 
which is running really well. Working together in partnership has been fantastic and 
we have managed to log and test 125 items as of 15 February!

Wy v e r n  C o f f e e , 
a  local  company in 
C h e d d a r  G o r g e , 
ran a raffle to raise 
extra money for our 
project and collected 
£330 for us. Another 
local community café, 
Lenny’s, also donated 
another £250 to support 
us. Our local community 
has definitely united 
behind us after seeing 
Lions on our social 
media page distributing 
laptops to Cheddar First 
School and Fairlands 
School, plus students 
at the Kings of Wessex 
School and Hugh Sexeys. 
We are still receiving 
requests and fulfilling 
them.

This has been one of 
the largest projects we 
have run for some time, so worthwhile, rewarding and sometimes emotional when 
we see the families that are struggling. I will finish with a quote from Tom at Wyvern 
Coffee, who backed us from the beginning: ‘the kids are our future and we need to 
do everything in our power to make sure that future stays bright.’ Lions serving their 
community!
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Competitively priced and built to last –  
that’s the Somerlap promise

Call us today on 01278 641671 or buy online at www.somerlap.co.uk

Sheds • Fencing • Gates • Furniture • Decking

OPEN 
TO THE
PUBLIC

(479)

(387)
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CHEDDAR TYRE
SUPPLIES

Car, Commercial, Agricultural
and Motor-Cycle Tyre

and Battery Specialists
On-Vehicle Balancing for

Car or Commercial

1A VALLEY LINE INDUSTRIAL 
ESTATE

STATION ROAD, CHEDDAR,
SOMERSET, BS27 3AG

TEL: 742390

(145)

(277)

Open 7 days a week:
Mon to Sat – 10am to 4pm
& Sunday – 11am to 3pm

We are next door to Ollie’s Cafe/ Bristol Road 
Brent Knoll, Somerset TA9 4HJ

Email: info@thefrockshop.agency
Call: 01278 760 800

www.thefrockshop.agency
(352)



April 2021	 49

Weston Hospice Delighted to Announce the Return of the Mendip 
Challenge in 2021
Weston Hospicecare can announce the popular Mendip Challenge will return in 2021.

It will take place on Sunday 6 June and will feature a 30, 20, 10 and a brand new 
5-mile route for supporters to tackle.

The routes follow the West Mendip Way on the Mendip Hills between Wells and Weston.
In 2019, the event raised an enormous £85,000 for the hospice with 1,200 people 

taking on the challenge.
The charity has already arranged for measures such as social distancing on coaches, 

contactless registration and staggered start times for the 5 and 10-mile route.
Participants for the 5 and 10-mile route will start and finish at Weston Cricket Club 

to ensure social distancing can take place on the coaches for the 20 and 30 mile route.
Supporters will receive a medal, a recommended training programme, a reusable 

water bottle, and a route guide.
On the launch weekend, the hospice will be running a flash early bird offer which 

offers a discount on entry fees to participants.
For more information about the event, and for details about how to sign up, please 

visit http://bit.ly/MendipChallenge.
(www.westonhospicecare.org.uk/event/the-mendip-challenge)

RNLI Winscombe and District Branch – Planning Can Begin
The announcement of Boris’s Roadmap on 22 February 
has provided the Branch with some guidance and a 
‘springboard’ to start planning some fund-raising for 2021. 
Consequently, the Branch held a Committee Meeting on 2 
March to kick start this year’s programme. Order lists for 
a full range of plants offered for our 2021 Plant Sale have 
already been sent out to previous customers and initial orders are being received. 
However, using Boris’s Roadmap, it now appears highly likely that we will be able to 
hold some form of Outdoor Plant Sale in Winscombe in May, although neither the 
extent nor the date is finalised at time of writing. Further information on plant order 
forms and the plant sale format may be requested by e-mail from meejlfh@gmail.com 
or paul_e_ashmore@btinternet.com. As always, prices will be very reasonable and 
all profits will go to RNLI Winscombe and District Branch.

 Also as part of Boris’s Roadmap Step 3 around 17 May, meeting outdoors will be 
permitted so the Branch will restart ‘Pop-Up’ Stalls in our local villages while it may 
be possible to hold village events in which the Branch will participate.

 Meanwhile, the first batch of this year’s plants (mostly broad beans and sweet 
peas) are available at ‘Mike’s Honesty Box’ Plant & Produce Sales Table on Jubilee 
Road in Axbridge; as well as buying items from the table, customers and supporters 
may leave plants and other produce at Mike’s Table for onward sales.

The Branch is always open for individual donations, so please contact our Chairman 
Allan Cooper on 01934-842954.
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At a national level, the RNLI has started to recruit and train lifeguards to ensure that 
all 248 RNLI beaches are provided with a lifeguard service this year. This should ensure 
that Burnham-on-Sea and Berrow beaches will be manned from July to September. 
RNLI lifeguards have helped thousands of people return home to their loved ones over 
the last 20 years. They are a crucial part of the RNLI lifesaving service, helping to prevent 
incidents before they happen, and being there to rescue those who get into difficulty.

It’s a truly rewarding role and a great summer job, where you get to call the 
beach your office, so if you have a passion for the RNLI, a good level of fitness, love 
speaking to people and helping others, why not apply? Go to the RNLI website: 
https://summerjobs.rnli.org/become-a-lifeguard

February has been another quiet month for our four Somerset lifeboat stations 
with just two shouts at Weston-super-Mare.

Paul Ashmore

Weather Report for February 2021
Location: Chestnut Farm, Snake Lane, Theale

Rainfall:
	 Monthly total 	 55.5mm	 (2.2in)
	 Long-term (28yr) February avg 	 61.6mm	 (2.4in)
	 Wettest days (14th and 16th)	  7.2mm 	 (0.3in)
	 No of dry days		   6
	 Total for last three months (Dec – Feb)	276.2mm	(10.9in)
	 Year ending 28 Feb 2021	 922.7mm	 (36.3in)
	 Long-term annual average 	 856.6mm	 (33.7in)

Temperatures:
	 Maximum (23rd)	 14.1 °C 	 (57.4 °F)
	 Minimum (10th)	  -3.3 °C	 (26.1 °F)
	 Number of air frosts	  	 8
	 Monthly average maximum 	  9.1 °C	 (48.4 °F)
	 Long-term average maximum	 12.7 °C 	 (54.9 °F)
	 Monthly average minimum	  2.6 °C 	 (36.7 °F)

	 Long-term average minimum 	  -2.9 °C 	 (26.8 °F)

Comments:
Cold spell with easterly winds and night frosts from 7 until 13 February. Beast from 
the East. Apologies for an error in last month’s figures – long term average maximum 
temperature for January should read: 12.2 °C, (54.0 °F).

Observers:
Anne and Dave Bodley
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National Proficiency Test Certification
and public liability insurance cover.

* Pruning * Felling * Tree removal/ 

* Dismantling * Stump Grinding * 

* Crown Lifting/ Reductions *

For a free, no obligation quote contact 
Chris Hood NPTC Cert ND Arb

Tel:  07738 678874

Email: chris@tree-surgery-somerset.com

www.tree-surgery-somerset.com
(584)

(622)

(524)

Email: welsummerjohn@gmail.com
with your address to receive

your free brochure.

“BULLETPROOF” YOUR IMMUNE SYSTEM 
THE NATURAL WAY - PLANT DERIVED 

HIGH QUALITY PRODUCTS

NEW NATURAL PRODUCT CBD OIL
For more information go to link:

www.111direct.com/?ref=auef-wsbil3
(630)
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BOX 3     £ 25.00 
 

1 lb Pork Sausages 
1 lb Back Bacon 
1 lb Minced Beef 

4 Belly Slices 
4 Chicken Fillets 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Box 4     £45.00 
 

1 lb Pork Sausages 
1 lb Pork & Cider Sausages 

1lb Back Bacon 
4 lb Chicken 

2 lb Minced Beef 
4 Pork Chops 

4 Chicken Fillets 

 
 

All available for local delivery or collection. 
Please phone to place your order and we will arrange delivery or collection 

Tel     01934 712311 (221)
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The Crossword:� Number 45
By greendandelion

ACROSS:

1	 The very essence of being a man, albeit a bad one (10)
6	 Cats maybe have small acumen (4)
9	 Boredom for example could change this innocent young 

lady (7)
10	 Ballet centre in Athens (7)
12	 Practice with a friend as my father and his before him did (13)
14	 Unsophisticated organ in front of you once (6)
15	 More than enough for the god in question (8)
17	 Dealer in ship’s essentials was known for his extended 

slumber (8)
19	 Bishop took a jumper to church and was awarded a 

badge (6)
22	 As far as The Church is concerned he is out on his own (13)
24	 Mr. Turing would always cover a question for a North 

American (7)
25	 Stumbling block caused by alert moving over a 

millimetre (7)
26	 Prover loses the first direction (4)
27	 Number of people having a ball two hours before 

midnight (10)

DOWN:

1	 In his environment this marine has no Queen (4)
2	 Not such a heavy match (7)
3	 Last French grandma had cut the smoked fish (6,7)
4	 Even in a mediocre tinseltown one will find a resident 

idiot (6)
5	 Where rape seed might be grown? (8)
7	 Gentleman, concealed first a large governmental 

operation (7)
8	 Weak West Indian and West African both shy (5-5)
11	 Creature will look out for a point on the Cornish coast (7,6)
13	 What consideration is earned by ogling naughty centre 

page (10)
16	 Result of left over right, right over left (4,4)
18	 Accounts about the east get hot and slowly cooled (7)
20	 Seat of Empire (7)
21	 Court order he will struggle with (6)
23	 Solitary acclimatised berry (4)

Answers at the rear of publication.
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Poets’ Corner
Vera’s Verse

The Snipe

‘Don’t you snipe at me’
We say to someone who treats us aggressively.

The Snipe is a bird who hides and attacks his prey.
And his name has been adapted today

To mean ‘the Sniper.’
Who is concealed in an advantageous place

To shoot at people who wish others ill.
So the Snipe has become a James Bond bird,

Who is licensed to kill.
Vera Banwell

Letters to the Editor
Dear Editor

Using lockdown to ‘refresh’ my family history.
Re. attached photos, can anyone give the dates of the events?
Thank you,

Winston Maskell (family lived at Crossways 68-70)
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(002)

J Auto
Services
Ltd
SERVICING
FOR ALL
MAKES
OF CARS

Bodywork
M.0.T.
Valeting Service
Recovery

BROOKSIDE GARAGE • BLACKFORD

Telephone 713249
Mon–Fri 8.30–5.30 Sat 8.30–1.00

Open to the public 7 days a week

Sunday Lunch
Friday Nights 2 Meals for £12

 * Breakfast  * Lunch  * Booking Essential 
* Function Room available for hire

TEL : 01934 713649 
office@wedmoregolfclub.com     www.wedmoregolfclub.com

(351)

(384)

PIANO
LESSONS

Liz May
Cert Ed Music Dip

Songwriting & Recording
Skype piano lessons available

Established in 2002 
100% pass rate

01278 783709

Mobile 07814 284477

(384)
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““AA  nnaammee  yyoouu  ccaann  ttrruusstt  ffoorr  
ssppeecciiaalliisstt  lleeggaall  sseerrvviicceess””  

 

 
 

  Accident Claims 
  Attorneyships & Ct. of Protection 
  Commercial Property 
  Commercial Litigation 
  Disputes & Debt Recovery 

  Divorce and Family 
  Employment Advice 
  Moving Home, Conveyancing 
  Probate & Estate Services 
  Wills, Trusts & Tax planning 

 

Visit our local offices at Cheddar Road, Wedmore 
 

www.johnhodge.co.uk | 01934 713030 | mailbox@johnhodge.co.uk 
 

 
 

WESTON-SUPER-MARE | BRISTOL | CLEVEDON | YATTON | WEDMORE 

(480)
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Tasty Morsels – Recipes 
for You
Chocolate and Maple Syrup Pudding (serves 6)
A dark chocolate sponge with a delicious fudge sauce at the bottom 
of the dish.

Ingredients
170g ( 6 oz) unsalted butter, softened
170g (6oz) golden caster sugar
3 eggs, beaten
140g (5oz) self-raising flour
30g (1 oz ) cocoa powder
60g (2oz) pecan nuts, halved
2 tablespoons milk
A few drops of vanilla essence
For the Sauce...
110g (4 oz) plain chocolate, melted
140ml (1/4 pt) maple syrup
A 1.5-litre (2 pt) oval ovenproof dish, buttered
Set the oven at Gas Mark 5, 190 degrees C, 375 degrees F

Method
Cream the butter with the sugar until pale and light. Gradually add the eggs, beating 
well after each addition. Sift the flour and cocoa powder together and using a metal 
spoon gently fold them into the creamed mixture. Follow with the nuts, milk and 
vanilla essence. Spoon into the prepared dish and level the surface.
To make the sauce, mix the melted chocolate with the maple syrup along with 140 ml 
(1/4 pt) hot water. Pour the sauce over the sponge mixture and bake in the oven for 
40 minutes, or until firm to the touch.
Serve with plenty of clotted cream or homemade custard!

Lindy Richardson

Thought for the Month - April 2021
A colleague from one of the other local churches recently mentioned that she had 
been asked to sum up her experience of this last extraordinary year in three words. 
And then she challenged me to do the same. It’s not usually a good idea to over-
think these things so, after the briefest of pauses, I came up with – ‘online’ (sadly I 
haven’t been able to give up ‘Zoom’ for Lent!), ‘repetitive’ (the days have tended to 
merge into one) and ‘discombobulated’ (which means being thrown into a state of 
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confusion; and I have to admit that I chose it partly because it is a fantastic word in 
itself). I wonder what three words you would choose.

Easter has become such a familiar part of our calendar, associated with words like 
‘joy’ and ‘hope’ that we forget how discombobulating it must have been for the friends 
and followers of Jesus. Nothing like this had happened before. They weren’t expecting 
the resurrection but having experienced its reality it threw all their expectations in 
the air or, to mix my metaphors, pulled the rug from beneath their feet.

How were they to react in this new world in which death was suddenly not the 
final word? What did it mean for them? What did it mean for the rest of the world? 
It took a while before they were shouting out this new reality and dedicating the rest 
of their lives to it. In the meantime there were times that they refused to believe what 
was happening (like Doubting Thomas), there were times that fear continued to get 
the better of them (they met behind locked doors) and there were times that they 
tried to go back to the old ways as if the previous three years hadn’t occurred at all 
(Peter and his crew tried going back to fishing).

As we all emerge blinking and discombobulated into the summer of 2021, able 
hopefully to meet each other again, hug those whom we have missed and gather in 
groups larger than six, and at the same time clutching to ourselves all that we have 
lost and experienced, we will still be in a state of confusion. There is a new reality 
with which to come to terms and like the disciples that may take some time. I hope 
that we don’t find ourselves dominated by fear. I hope that we don’t simply go back 
to the old ways, as if Covid had never happened. I hope that we can move forward 
together stronger and with joy and hope in our hearts.

Wishing you all the very best this Eastertide
Your Vicar

Richard Neill

Sport Reports
Isle of Wedmore Bowls Club
Following the success of last year’s Springtime Bowls Bonanza the Isle 
of Wedmore Bowls Club is delighted to be offering the chance to win 10 free summer 
outdoor memberships for 2021. To enter the free draw all you need to do is email 
Stuart Fisher with your name, address and phone number at millhaven44@icloud.com 
or call Stuart on 01749 870704. Draw date is 18 April. Sorry, but entrants must be 
over 16 and current and past members are excluded!

Bowls is an ideal way to break out from lockdown - it’s competitive, fun and social, 
a great way to keep physically and mentally active. We offer free taster sessions, tours 
of the facilities and coaching is free to all new members. Come and join us and good 
luck with Springtime Bowls Bonanza 2021.
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Interior and Exterior 
Painting & Decorating.

Garden Landscape & Maintenance.
Fencing & Decking.

Call Nick for a quote on
01278 786363 or 07522 531272

email - insideoutsidepainting@outlook.com
www.insideoutpainting.co.uk

(694)

Nethercott 
Nurseries

CHEDDAR ROAD, CLEWER

Fresh vegetables, fruit & flowers 
Seeds, compost, perennials & bedding 

Bouquets and floral arrangements 
Local delivery 

Opening Times

Monday to Friday 9:00-17:00
Saturday 9:00-13:00 

01934 742881
nethercottclewer@gmail.com

Opening times

Monday to Friday 9:00-5:15

Saturday 9:00-1:00 2:00-5:00

(026)

(693)

Sprig & Sorrel
F L O R A L  D E S I G N

For everything floral from your 
local grower and florist.

Mother’s Day Bouquets 
available to order

F R E E  L O C A L  D E L I V E R Y

Philippa Bowes  07813 755013  @sprigandsorrel

Flowers say ‘I’m thinking of you.’
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Nigel Bean  
Gardens

● Garden design,                                    
planning & makeovers 

● Planting schemes 
● Wildlife & sustainable 

gardening 
● Hedging & tree planting  
● Ponds & water features 
● Patio Layouts 
● Hard landscaping advice  

Contact for free site  
visit &  

consultation 

 07813 187681 
nigel.bean@icloud.com 

www.nigelbean.uk  

(443)

No time for home and 
garden maintenance?

All aspects of interior and exterior 
home maintenance undertaken 
including painting, decorating 

and repairs.

No job too small

Affordable, friendly and reliable

Call : (mobile) 07842 093426
(office) 01934 710038

(605)

(657)

The Forge Enterprise Centre, 3 Church 
Road, West Huntspill, Somerset. TA9 3RN

Contact one of the team on

01278 530115
office@poolbridgeaccountancy.com

Bookkeeping
VAT

Payroll
Corporation Tax

 and Self-Assessment

www.poolbridgeaccountancy.com

POOLBRIDGEACCOUNTANCY LT
D

(580)
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The Garden in April
(Editor’s Note: This article was first published in April 2007 and is reproduced here by 
kind permission of Mrs Yvonne Hutchinson).

I wrote last month about seed-sowing. One of the problems that the wet soil 
conditions we are now experiencing can cause, particularly on the heavy soils that 
many of us in this area have, is that it is pretty much impossible to get a seedbed. We 
used to rely on autumn digging and winter frost to give us a friable soil into which we 
could sow both flower and vegetable seeds, but we no longer seem to get the frosts 
to do that. There are, of course, a great many seeds that can be sown into compost 
in seed trays and pricked out later, either directly to where they are to grow, or into 
individual pots before planting out later still. This is worth a try, even with things that 
the instructions say must be sown directly where they are to grow. Now that such things 
as plug-trays and peat pots are so readily available, sowing in containers and then 
planting out can be achieved in relative ease. You can also buy young plants of just 
about anything in such containers these days and sowing the seed yourself may not 
seem necessary, although by doing so you have a much wider choice of varieties. The 
plants that may be difficult to do this with successfully are root vegetables, especially 
those with long tap-roots, such as carrots and parsnips; it is always worth experimenting 
however and sometimes what doesn’t work for someone else may just do so for you.

As the days get longer and the temperatures rise plants generally will grow much 
faster and use up nutrients more rapidly and it is therefore often necessary to top-dress 
them with some kind of fertiliser, chemical or organic, depending on your point of 
view. The need for nutrients often shows itself in your lawn as it starts to grow more 
rapidly; nitrogen fertiliser will improve the colour of the grass, but it will also make it 
grow more rapidly and with more moisture in the leaves, so sometimes you are making 
a rod for your own back by applying it. Phosphate and potash will improve the health 
and competitiveness of your sward; soils are less likely to be low in phosphates than 
they are in potash, so consult the label on the fertilizer if you are not sure what your 
lawn needs. Lawns that do not grow vigorously will allow the ingress of weeds and 
moss more readily. If, of course, you have done everything correctly and your lawn 
is growing rapidly then you may have to resort to cutting it twice a week! Now is the 
ideal time to sow new lawns from seed as long as you remember not to let the seed 
dry out once it has germinated.

You can probably dead-head many of your spring bulbs by now especially the 
various daffodils and other narcissi which have been early this year. You can still put 
in lily bulbs if you are quick and there are a few plants that can give you a better scent 
in the garden, provided you choose the right species and varieties.

There will be seeds such as marrows, pumpkins and squashes that it is not too 
late to sow now as they need not be planted out until May, by which time night 
temperatures should be higher.

With more vigorous plant growth and higher temperatures, more pests such as 
aphids and caterpillars will appear and need to be controlled by whichever method 
you consider most ethical. Roses may also suffer from diseases such as blackspot or 
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mildew; the latter is encouraged by dryness at the root and watering may therefore 
help to keep it under control, but the blackspot is more prevalent in humid conditions 
and you may therefore be at the mercy of the weather; however removing all infected 
leaves can help. You can of course use broad-spectrum rose fungicide / insecticide if 
you do not disagree with doing so.

Tender plants like dahlias should be safe outside now but beware of sudden cold 
and cover them up if frost is forecast. Containers for patios and hanging baskets can 
all be ready to go out now, but again be wary of cold nights, very often once plants 
have suffered a setback by chilling they are slow to recover.

Well as usual I have run out of space, so I wish you well with your garden until May.

Adrian Hutchinson

Church News
Church Services in April
Please note that at the time of going to press, our church services are all online and 
there is no public worship. We aim to be back in church before Easter, but please 
check our website, Facebook page and posters outside of church for the latest updates 
and services.

Holy Week and Easter Services
Holy Week and Easter is the crown of the Christian year and we will be marking this 
with special services and events, including children’s worship both online and in our 
churches. Because of the fluid situation there are no details at the time of going to 
press, but please look at our Facebook pages and websites.

‘On a Wheel and a Prayer’
On Tuesday 20 April, the vicar will be conducting the next ‘cycle prayer 
pilgrimage’, cycling around the different villages and hamlets that make 
up the Benefice of the Isle of Wedmore that our churches serve, stopping 
at various points and praying for the particular communities. Details of 
timings can be found in the churches and you are welcome to join him 
at any of the stops.

Church Services
St Mary’s Church, Wedmore
Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday - Morning Prayer in the Lady Chapel at 8.45am

Holy Communion is celebrated most weeks on Wednesday morning at 9.45 am
Sunday	  4	 Easter Sunday	 10.30 am	 Festival Communion
			    6.00 pm	 Start the Week
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Sunday	 11	 Easter 2	 10.30 am	 Informal Service
			    6.00 pm	 Start the Week (Taizé Style)
Sunday	 18	 Easter 3	  8.00 am	 Holy Communion (BCP)
			   10.30 am	 Morning Praise
			    6.00 pm	 Start the Week
Sunday	 25	 Easter 4	 10.30 am	 Parish Communion

Holy Trinity Church
Sunday	  4	 Easter Sunday	 9.00 am	 Parish Communion
Sunday	 11	 Easter 2	 9.00 am	 Informal Service
Sunday	 18	 Easter 3	 9.00 am	 Parish Communion
Sunday	 25	 Easter 4	 6.00 pm	 Zoom online Evening Service

Christchurch, Theale
Sunday	  4	 Easter Sunday	 11.00 am	 Parish Communion
Sunday	 11	 Easter 2	 11.00 am	 Parish Communion
Sunday	 18	 Easter 3	 11.00 am	 Parish Communion
Sunday	 25	 Easter 4	 11.00 am	 Morning Praise

Allerton Church
Sunday	  4	 Easter Sunday	 9.00 am	 Parish Communion
Sunday	 11	 Easter 2	 9.00 am	 Family Service
Sunday	 18	 Easter 3	 9.00 am	 Morning Praise
Sunday	 25	 Easter 4	 9.00 am	 Parish Communion

Bagley Baptist Church
Every Sunday from 10.30 am - Morning service via our Bagley Baptist You Tube 
channel. - tinyurl.com/e49h3bnh
Communion is shared on the first Sunday of the month.
Many fellowship groups are available to access - Home groups, prayer meetings, 
youth groups and more. 
For further information or support please email: contactus@bagleybaptist.co.uk, 
tel: (01934) 710779 / 712812.

Axbridge and Wedmore 
GP Practice
Surgery Opening Times
Wedmore Surgery

Mondays and Fridays 	 8.30 am to 6.00 pm

Tuesdays, Wednesdays & Thursdays	 8.30 am to 1.00 pm

Telephone	 01934 712774
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Heritage 
Upholsterers

Prop: Mr C. Purvis B.A.

ALL TYPES OF 
UPHOLSTERY AND 

LOOSE COVERS

45 years experience
All work guaranteed

Vole Road, Mark, Somerset, 
TA9 4NY

Tel: 01278 641213
Mobile: 07767 865299

(385)

(407)

(635)
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Axbridge Surgery

Monday to Fridays	 8.30 am to 6.00 pm

Telephone	 01934 732464

Please note the surgeries are closed on Bank Holidays.

Contact our Clinical Team through our Website

We can also be contacted, in your own time, through our website, with a member 
of our clinical team replying to you by the end of the next working day. You will be 
asked to complete an online form. This is useful for non-urgent conditions. We will 
then contact you and let you know the best action to take.

www.axbridgeandwedmoremedicalpractice.nhs.uk

Improved Access Appointments
Axbridge Surgery

Tuesdays	 6.30 pm to 8.00 pm

During these a Nurse/HCA/Phlebotomist will be available for routine appointments 
outside normal surgery times. These appointments are provided, but not exclusively, 
for those patients who find it difficult to attend during normal surgery hours.

Please note, these hours may be subject to change depending on the availability of 
clinical staff.

Please visit our website or visit/ telephone the practice 732464 or 712774 for changes 
to opening hours. You can also obtain 24-hour general medical advice by telephoning 
NHS 111, or visit the NHS 111 website.

During improved access appointments the front door will be locked. Please ring 
the video doorbell for access. Access will only be granted to patients with pre-booked 
appointments. 

Surgery telephones are not manned during extended hours.

Wedmore Community Bus
All routine services are presently suspended whist 
we remain in national lockdown, but will resume 
immediately when restrictions are relaxed.
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Crossword 45 Answers
Across:  1. Malefactor  6. Show  9. Ingenue  10. Lambdas  12. Traditionally   
14. Earthy  15. Plethora  17. Chandler  19. Brooch  22. Nonconformist   
24. Alaskan  25. Trammel  26. East  27. Attendance

Down:  1. Main.  2. Lighter  3. Finnan haddock  4. Cretin  5. Oilfield  7. Hidalgo 
8. Wishy-washy  11. Monitor lizard  13. Percentage  16. Reef knot  18. Anneals   
20. Ottoman  21. Writhe  23. Sloe

A unique Day Nursery delivering exceptional care 
Babyroom – Nursery – Pre School – Holiday Club 

 

 
 

Our highly qualified team ensures that the individual needs of every child is met 
Education funding available for 3-4 year olds 

Forest School, Gardening, Music & Dance, Cookery  

 01934 713527    www.littleowlschildcare.com 
Wells Road Wedmore BS28 4SA 

            
 

Ofsted 2010 “Children have developed good language and number skills and 
show a passion for exploring and investigating their world.” “These skills 

will help support their future learning” (483A)

What is your travel dream?
Let us help make it come true…

T: 01934 713714 | www.2jstravel.com
Coronation House, Wedmore, Somerset.ABTA No. P7465

(345)



 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

We sell properties of all types and sizes. 
Above are examples of two homes recently sold. 

 

ARE YOU THINKING OF BUYING! 
 

I'm a Chartered Surveyor and I'm always happy to justify and discuss 
our prices. 

I have been selling property in this area for many years  
and have unrivalled experience. 

 
If you're buying from another agency  

 
Are you paying the right price? 

 
 

I provide a written valuation for 
Buyers and can negotiate on 

their behalf if needed. 
 

Contact me directly on 
rdt@roderickthomas.co.uk or 

call 01749 670079 
 

Roderick Thomas –  
Chartered Surveyor 
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Bridgwater 01278 455255 Glastonbury 01458 831077 Street 01458 840416 
Castle Cary 01963 350327 London 020 7839 0888 Warminster 01985 215579 
Cheddar 01934 740055 Shepton Mallet 01749 372200 Wedmore 01934 713296 
Frome 01373 455060 Standerwick 01373 831010 Wells 01749 676524 
 

 OUR OFFICES 

 

If you are thinking about selling or letting your home, Cooper 
and Tanner, will be happy to help you every step of the way! 
We have a wealth of knowledge regarding Wedmore and 
the surrounding villages and would be delighted to spend 
time discussing a marketing package best suited for you.

Theale Guide Price £280,000

Bagworth Guide Price £595,000

(201)


